DRAFT  Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

May 5, 2004


DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

May 5, 2004
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, May 5, 2004.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Pro Tem Brant Murray; Comr. Anna Sadler




Comr. Wayne Gray; Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
Mayor Robert Muller
OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Kim Kenny; Ralph Barile; 


Kevin Zorc; Wayne Byrum; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Courtney Gallop; Chuck 



Blazek; Dave Masters; Elizabeth Skelly; Tom Alexander; Brian Cauthren; Kevin 



Schwartz; Kerstin Everhart; Bill Owen; Camille Lawrence; and Town Clerk Carolyn 


Morris

Mayor Pro Tem Murray called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. followed by a moment of silent meditation and the pledge of allegiance.  He noted that he would be presiding as Mayor Muller was out of Town. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – ELIZABETH SKELLY
Elizabeth Skelly, Nags Head resident; she would like the Board to consider an area in the Town to be designated as a "leash free zone" for dogs, possibly a 100-yard area; the Park Rangers at the National Park Service were not supportive and suggested she approach the Town with her suggestion; she suggested the area at the Bodie Island turnoff in South Nags Head – it has the lowest amount of traffic in Town and there are just a few houses in that area with very few year-round residents; she distributed handouts of her proposal as well as information from the internet on dog clean up; the biggest issue would be the possible dissatisfaction of property owners in that area; however, this possible solution would make the least amount of persons unhappy and make a lot of people happy; over time there would probably be a shift in the rentals in this area - only people with dogs would rent in that specific area; another issue is dog-fights which she feels pales in comparison to human fights; she is willing to obtain petitions and would appreciate some feedback from the Board at some point; she thanked the Board.
Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that the Board will take her suggestion into advisement; he also welcomed Ms. Skelly to the Town.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Pro Tem Murray announced Audience Response closed.
PROCLAMATION FOR ACCIDENT PREVENTION WEEK MAY 10-14, 2004
Mayor Pro Tem Murray read the proposed Accident Prevention Week proclamation which read in part as follows:
"WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners, employees, and citizens are committed to the maintenance of a safe and healthful workplace; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has assumed an active role in the promotion of a safe and healthful work environment by a program of regular occupational worksite evaluations and employee safety education; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town strives to arouse and maintain the interest in loss control and accident prevention and recognizes past and future services to the employees and citizens of Nags Head; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town seeks to guide and encourage the adoption and institution of safe work practices by all employers and employees in Nags Head.

'NOW, THEREFORE, I, R. Brantley Murray, Mayor Pro Tem, Town of Nags Head, do hereby proclaim May 10 - 14, 2004, as “ACCIDENT PREVENTION WEEK” in Nags Head, and commend this observance to our citizens.

'Furthermore, in recognition of this proclamation, I invite all Nags Head Board of Commissioners and Nags Head employees to attend the annual Nags Head Safety Luncheon on May 13, 2004, 12:00 - 2:00 p. m. in the Police Training Room."
MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to adopt the Proclamation for Accident Prevention Week as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 – 0 (Mayor Muller was absent.).

Mayor Pro Tem Murray presented the proclamation to Safety Officer Kevin Zorc who thanked the Board. 

Safety Officer Kevin Zorc recognized Safety Committee members who were in attendance.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
Mayor Pro Tem Murray presented Certificates of Appreciation to Septic Health Coordinator Todd Krafft; Public Facilities Supervisor Janis Farmer; and Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop for five years of service with the Town.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray presented a Cross Pen with Town emblem to Water Distribution Operator Todd Workman and recognized Sanitation Equipment Operator II Albert Burton for three years of service to the Town.
INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES
Planning Director Tim Wilson introduced Ronnie Balance, Planning Dept - Chief Building Inspector, to Board members.

Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Lily Nieberding; Public Works Dept – Office Assistant, to Board members.  
CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #10 to FY 03/04 Budget
-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report
-
Consideration of resolution to surplus Town equipment
-
Consideration of modification to the Code pertaining to water consumption units for private docks
-
Request for public hearing to consider citizen input on Town Manager's proposed budget for 

FY 2004/2005
Comr. Sadler confirmed with Planning Director Tim Wilson that the agenda item concerning water consumption units for private docks did not mean an additional service was being offered.
MOTION:    Comr. Sadler made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 – 0 (Mayor Muller was absent.).

A copy of the Budget Adjustment ordinance, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".
A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".
The surplus resolution, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina desires to declare surplus and dispose of certain Town owned property.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head that:

'(1)
The following described Town owned property is hereby declared to be surplus to the needs of the Town of Nags Head:

'Department
Fixed Asset Number
Description

'Planning and Development

490

1101


Ricoh Copier SN A 3766922498

'Public Safety 

610

142


1996 Ford Crown Vic SN FALP71WOTRX170200



241


Compaq Armada Laptop SN 3J8ABZW68991



243


Compaq Armada Laptop SN 3J8ABZW6898Y



246


Compaq Armada Laptop SN 3J8ABZW68999



247


Compaq Armada Laptop SN 3J8ABZW6M149



248


Compaq Armada Laptop SN 3J8ABZW6898K



249


Compaq Armada Laptop SN 3J8ABZW6898R



250


Compaq Armada Laptop SN 3J8ABZW6V6NB



251


Compaq Armada Laptop SN 3J8ABZW68997



252


Compaq Armada Laptop SN 3J8ABZW6899B



253


Compaq Armada Laptop SN 3J8ABZW6898S



254


Compaq Armada Laptop SN 3J8ABZW6M134



255


Compaq Armada Laptop SN 3J8ABZW6M062

730

1619


1998 Ford F-150 SN 1FTRX18LXWNA74030

792

212


1999 Ford F-150 SN 1FTRX18L7XNA20332

'Public Works

580

1132


2001 John Deere Gator

'(2)
The Town Manager or his designee is hereby authorized to dispose of the listed items by any legal means allowable to include:    Donation to a non-profit organization, offering for sale at the next town public auction, Internet on-line offering, upset bid process, by destroying, etc."

A copy of the ordinance concerning water consumption units for private docks, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider citizen comment on Capital Improvement Program requests for Fiscal Years 2004/2005 through 2008/2009
Finance Officer Rhonda Summer summarized her memo dated March 30, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“Staff is requesting that a public hearing be scheduled for the May 5, 2004, Board of Commissioners meeting to consider citizen input on the following Department Head CIP requests as well as to obtain citizen comments on additional projects:

‘General Fund

-
Jockey's Ridge Pier

-
Town Cemetery

· Office XP Professional

· Part Time Admin Staffing

· Wireless Networking Hotspots

· Laptops for Board Members

· Town-Wide GIS

· Bittern Beach Access

· Erosion Impact Abatement

· Advance Site Acquisition

· Large Format Scanner

· 800 MGZ Radio System

· Vehicles and Personnel  - Public Safety – Police

· Police Canine

· New Fire/Police Facility – South Nags Head

· Station 16 Improvements

· Vehicle Extrication Equipment

· Fire Training Facility

· Public Facilities Maintenance Technician

-
Bonnet/Wrightsville Strts Project

· Emergency Power Town Hall

· Emergency Power Station 16

· Tennis Courts

· Multi-use Path Wellfield Road

· Emergency Power Public Works

· Station 16 South Wing Re-floorings

· Town Hall Office Improvements

· Drainage Improvements

· Bladen Beach Access

‘Water Fund

-
1 Million Gallon Osmosis Unit

-
Bark to Bonnett Waterline Replacement

-
Water Plant Operator






-
Water Services Foreman

- 
158/Lakeside Watermain Extension

-
Wellfield Road Waterline Project”
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, April 22, 2004, and on Thursday, April 29, 2004, as required by law.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray announced the public hearing open at 9:27 a.m.
There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Pro Tem Murray announced the public hearing closed at 9:28 a.m.
Public Hearing to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-454(b)(2) and Sections 18-56 and 18-71 of the Town Code to address the site plan submittal schedule and the preliminary plat submittal schedule
Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated April 28, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“Staff is advancing the attached text amendments referenced above.  The purpose of the text amendments is to amend the current Planning Board submittal dates for site plan, conditional use and preliminary plat applications set forth in both the Subdivision and Zoning Ordinances within the Town Code of Ordinances.  If adopted as proposed, applicants would be required to submit these development applications 25 days prior to the requested Planning Board meeting, as opposed to 20 days which is required today.

‘Staff has found that the complexity, and at certain times the actual number, of submitted site plan, conditional use, and preliminary subdivision plat applications are growing, which in turn requires additional time to properly review, make needed corrections, and process for inclusion in Board meeting packets.  The present 20 day time period is no longer considered adequate and represents a time constraint challenge for both staff and the applicant in trying to insure the applications presented to the town Board’s are of the highest degree of completeness and correctness.  To address this time constraint problem, staff is proposing the time between application submittal and board meeting date be extended 25 days prior to Planning Board review.  The proposed extra five (5) days will be split between the Town staff and applicant.  Town staff will be afforded a few more working days between the application submittal deadline and Technical Review meeting date to allow a better assessment of the application, and the applicant will be afforded a few extra days from the conclusion of the Technical Review meeting to make needed corrections and resubmit revised plans for inclusion in the Board meeting packet. 

‘This proposed change has been received positively by a number of development professionals that staff routinely works with in the Technical Review process.   Therefore staff recommends that the applicable sections of the Town Code of Ordinances that deal with Planning Board submittal deadlines be amended to require site plan, conditional use and preliminary subdivision applications be submitted to staff  25 days prior to Planning Board Review.”
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, April 22, 2004, and on Thursday, April 29, 2004, as required by law.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray announced the public hearing open at 9:30 a.m.
There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Pro Tem Murray announced the public hearing closed at 9:30 a.m.
Comr. Sadler questioned Mr. Wilson if he had heard anything negative about the proposal; Mr. Wilson stated that he had heard nothing but positive remarks about the proposal.
Comr. Gray stated that both sides of the issue would benefit from the ordinance amendment.

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning site plan submittal schedules as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed 4 – 0 (Mayor Muller was absent.).

A copy of the ordinance concerning site plan submittal schedules, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

Public Hearing to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-255 of the Town Code to address increased lighting for bank canopies
Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated April 28, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“Albemarle Engineering is proposing a zoning text amendment to the Specific Lighting Application Standards section of the Outdoor Lighting Ordinance (Section 22-255). If adopted, applicants would be allowed to increase the maximum foot-candles of lighting allowed under banking facility canopies with night depositories. The proposal would permit lighting levels under banking facilities with night depositories to be increased from the current 15 foot-candle maximum to 83 foot-candles. It is the applicant’s opinion that 15 foot-candles is not safe for performing cash transactions and making night deposits. 
‘The Town’s current standards for canopies require light fixtures only under the canopy and they must be fully recessed or cut-off type fixtures. The Town’s maximum illumination level is fifteen (15) foot-candles. The minimum illumination level is two (2) foot-candles.  Outdoor banking facilities, ATM machines, and night depositories have operated safely at night in the Town under the current lighting ordinance.  The applicant has not documented that the Town has a need to increase the lighting of these types of facilities.  Moreover, the proposed text amendment is considered contrary to the intent and effectiveness of the overall lighting ordinance and is inconsistent with the 2000 Land and Water use plan which states: The Town shall recognize and take appropriate actions to mitigate the effects of commercial enterprises such as light, noise, and visual clutter may have on adjacent residential uses.” (Chapter 14 Economic Development).

‘For all the above reasons it is staff’s opinion that the applicant’s request is excessive and without justification and strongly recommends against the approval of the applicant’s proposal.  

‘Planning Board recommendation:

At their regular meeting of March 16, 2004 the Planning Board members considered the attached request to amend the Zoning Ordinance. The Planning Board members shared staff’s concerns that the applicant’s request to increase bank canopy lighting to a maximum of 83 foot-candles is not warranted.  The Planning Board members voted 7 to 0 in favor of recommending denial of the request.”
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, April 22, 2004, and on Thursday, April 29, 2004, as required by law.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray announced the public hearing open at 9:35 a.m.
There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Pro Tem Murray announced the public hearing closed at 9:35 a.m.
Brian Cauthern, Albemarle Engineering, spoke on behalf of his client; he stated that his client's research with their security division came up with the proposal of 83 foot candles, as requested.

Comr. Gray said that he does not see this as a safety issue for the Town; he feels the lighting is sufficient and the ordinance is unnecessary.

Comr. Oakes feels the level requested is excessive and is not needed.

Comr. Sadler said that since there have been no problems with the current candle power, she sees no reason to modify the existing standards.
MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to deny the request for an increase in bank canopy lighting.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed 4 – 0 (Mayor Muller was absent.).
Mayor Pro Tem Murray expressed his interest in protecting the night sky and roadside glare.

Public  Hearing to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-268 Commercial Design Standards, Section 22-213 Application of Commercial Design Standards, and Section 2 Article IV Boards, Commissions, and Committees of the Town Code pertaining to proposed commercial architectural and building color regulations and for the establishment of a hotel architectural review board
Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated April 23, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“At the April 21, 2004 meeting of the Board of Commissioners, staff further reviewed with the Board the proposed design and architectural requirements for commercial development that have been developed for consideration.  At this meeting, building color and the use of an architectural review board for hotel development were major points of consideration and attached is a revised draft of the ordinance incorporating the changes resulting from that discussion.  

‘In summary, building color would be limited to no more than four allowing only one color for exterior walls, one color for the roof, and two colors for all other trim and accent features.  Color choice would not be regulated.  An exception to the four color limitation is also proposed for the use of natural, unpainted wood, stone or brick of contiguous color when used as a portion of a wall surface or as an accent or trim feature.  

‘In regards to hotel development, this use would be reviewed by an architectural review board based upon recommended building architectural and site design guidelines.  Building design guidelines includes recommendations on architectural details and the size and mass of buildings and elements of Nags Head style architecture are highly recommended.  Additionally, recommended design concepts include variations in building shape, the use of multiple smaller buildings, and façade improvements designed to make the building blend as much as possible with existing development.  Site design elements focus on locating buildings so as to minimize impacts on adjoining properties and the natural environment and recommend greater attention to parking design and the importance of landscaping techniques to help soften visual impacts.  The proposed Hotel Architecture Review Board, which would be responsible for reviewing hotel plans, would serve in an advisory capacity to the Board of Commissioners, with the Board of Commissioners having final approval authority.

‘Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by a 5-0 vote recommends the adoption of the proposed ordinance as presented in the current draft with the following change:

‘Section 22-213 Application of Commercial Design Standards.

b)
When a commercial building that is regulated by Section 22-268 Commercial Design Standards becomes structurally nonconforming as a result of the application of the Commercial Design Standards due to repairs resulting from damage of accidental cause or natural disaster, such building may be repaired or rebuilt without having to conform with the applicable standards in Section 22-268, subsections (c) through (e).”
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, April 22, 2004, and on Thursday, April 29, 2004, as required by law.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray announced the public hearing open at 9:43 a.m.
Dave Masters, Nags Head resident; he is not certain that another committee is needed; a building can be limited to four (4) colors and still end up looking terrible; dictating colors to a developer, a homeowner, etc. almost seems un-American; feels the Town should step back and think some more about the issue and it may be decided that color regulation is not necessary; does not feel that limiting to four (4) colors is the answer.
Camille Lawrence, Nags Head resident and business owner; the ordinance will not do what the Board wants it to; she provided a handout on color which was included in the Board packages; feels black and white should be added and counted as colors; there needs to be a Board established to approve murals; what needs to be controlled is intensity and not color.

Kerstin Everhart, Nags Head business owner; saw some time ago that the Town was considering the regulation of color; she has been in business in Nags Head for the past 15 years; remembers becoming a U.S. citizen at age eight (8) and the importance of freedom through living in the U.S. was emphasized to her; says that Germany now has color because of freedom; she does not see a problem with color and does not think color is the issue but feels the over-sized buildings in the Town are the issue; business owners use color because regulations do not allow other ways to improve their building; requested that the Board not take away the freedom of color; does not want to see the uniqueness lost in Nags Head.
There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Pro Tem Murray announced the public hearing closed at 9:58 a.m.
Mayor Pro Tem Murray entered into the record Camille Lawrence's handout on color.  The handout is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".
Mayor Pro Tem Murray displayed a color palette with a multitude of colors; he feels the Board should be able to do some type of color regulation without becoming un-American.  He also feels the Planning Board could also handle this review in their Planning session so that another Board would not need to be created.

Comr. Gray has an issue with adopting an ordinance that would tell people what color they can paint their buildings; he agreed with Ms. Everhart's comments that the size of the buildings is more of an issue than color; does not feel color regulation should be an ordinance because it is taking away people's rights; questioned if there is that much of a problem in Nags Head; Mayor Pro Tem Murray commented that redevelopment will be occurring.  
Comr. Sadler said that she agrees with Ms. Lawrence that intensity and not the colors are the issue; does not think this is the time to regulate the color of commercial buildings; she also agreed with Ms. Everhart that not color but size of buildings is the issue; she is not ready to vote for regulating color at this time; she agrees with Ms. Everhart that living at the beach, certain things are accepted such as colorful buildings, traffic, noise in the summer, etc. 
Comr. Oakes commented that there is a balance between individual freedoms and how it affects others.  He does not think that the color language included in the proposal will do a lot to regulate the intensity of colors and he is reluctant to say what colors can be included; feels the Town should move incrementally on this issue.
Town Attorney Tom White suggested that the development of incentives be considered rather than the regulation of color. 
Attorney Tom White Welcomed
Mayor Pro Tem Murray welcomed Attorney Tom White to the Board meeting who was sitting in for Town Attorney Ike McRee. 
Town Manager Fuller noted that the commercial architecture moratorium expires June 2, 2004; he emphasized that staff needs clear direction from the Board on this issue. 
Board members reviewed the ordinance paragraph by paragraph.

It was Board consensus that the commercial architecture ordinance presented at today’s meeting be presented at the May 19, 2004, mid-month meeting when all Board members are present with the exclusion of the section regulating color; in addition, a request for public hearing on the moratorium on commercial site plan submittals which expires at the June 2, 2004, Board meeting will also be considered at the May 19, 2004, mid-month meeting, if necessary.
Comr. Oakes said that he would like to see Board consensus on the ordinance at the May 19, 2004, mid-month meeting so that the moratorium will not have to be extended.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to approve the April 7, 2004, Regular Session minutes and the April 21, 2004, Adjourned Regular Session minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 – 0 (Mayor Muller was absent.).

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment/berm projects – Town Manager Fuller
FEMA Emergency Berm Project

Town Manager Fuller reported that the emergency berm project “paused” on May 1, 2004, because of the turtle nesting season; it is scheduled to begin again on November 16, 2004.
Public Works Director Dave Clark reviewed the timeline of progress on the berm; approximately 30% of the project has been completed so far – a little less than four (4) of the nine (9) mile area has received sand.  If the estimated contractor's daily production of approximately 1,670 yards of sand/day continues when the project continues November 16th, it is anticipated that the berm project will be completed prior to May 1, 2005.

Planning Director Tim Wilson explained that when a house is condemned it is for reasons either structural or heath and can mean steps need to be fixed or a septic system has been washed out and the home cannot be occupied. If the property owner takes no action, the house is declared a nuisance  and the homeowner is fined $100/day.  After total fines of $3,500, the matter is turned over to the Town Attorney for collection. 
Mr. Clark reported that the Juncos Street access to South Creek Acres culvert was replaced and the street will be re-paved in the next few weeks.

Repair of beach accesses from damage by Hurricane Isabel
Mr. Clark reported that the bid opening for the repair of 20 of the Town’s beach accesses took place yesterday; the accesses are to be rebuilt as they were before the storm; just under half of the accesses will be rebuilt to handicapped-accessible standards.  He explained that for an additional $70,000, a safer walking surface known as “trex” instead of treated lumber can be used for the beach accesses.  Mr. Clark said he will be coming back to the Board with a request to spend funds to go to this higher standard of construction. 
Comr. Sadler questioned the timeframe for repair of the beach accesses; Mr. Clark explained that he anticipates 45 days from the start day to the last day for all 20 of the accesses which would come to the second week in June 2004.  Mr. Clark said he is unable to have the repairs completed by Memorial Day as he had originally hoped, because there was no response to his original bid for the project.  Comr. Sadler confirmed with Mr. Clark that those accesses with more activity, i.e., restrooms, larger parking lots, etc. will be repaired first. 
It was Board consensus to authorize staff to begin negotiations with the contractor for procurement of the "trex" wood for the construction of the beach access walkways and to bring back the contract for ratification at the May 19, 2004, mid-month meeting.   Board members wanted to minimize any possible delay in the repair of the beach accesses. 
Mayor Pro Tem Murray confirmed that the Seagull/Surfside Drive property owner’s meeting with staff has not been scheduled yet. 
Town Manager Fuller reported that no billing has been received yet from Dare County for the beach nourishment lobbyist. 
Town Manager Fuller stated that he would find out from Dare County for Comr. Sadler when the contract with the lobbyist expires.

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Request for authorization to apply for two Division of Coastal Management Public Beach and Coastal Waterfront Access Grants

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development memo dated April 21, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“Staff is requesting authorization to apply for two grants from the Public Beach and Coastal Waterfront Access Grant Program. The North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources- Division of Coastal Management is requesting grant proposals from units of government for beach access projects. Last year $1,496,000 was available in North Carolina for access projects. The pre-application deadline is May 17, 2004.

‘Staff is requesting authorization to apply for an access grant for the Harvey Estuarine access site. This project was identified in the 2003-2004 CIP process and was awarded $50,000.00. The site has developed into a premier wind surfing and sail boarding destination. The proposal would be to remove the existing structure and build a “Nags Head” style pavilion on the site. This pavilion would have restrooms, showers and a covered deck. Staff also anticipates requesting authorization to apply for a “Short Term Restricted Grant” from the Dare County Tourism Board later this year. This site did receive a previous grant of $28,875.00 in the 2001/2002 grant program to make improvements to the site. In the past the Town has used Short Term Restricted Fund Grants to satisfy our required 25% DCM match. Should the Town be successful in securing DCM funds those funds are anticipated to become available in November 2004.  Should the Town successfully apply for and receive Short Term Restricted Grant Funds, those funds would be available July 2005. This would leave a six month window to construct the project unless another source of matching funds can be found. It is staffs understanding that the bathrooms previously rebuilt with the assistance of that Tourism Board grant can be “salvaged” for this project. Staff anticipates a development cost of between $100,000.00 and $120,000.00. The Town may have to cover some costs outside of the Tourism grant that were funded previously to avoid the Tourism grant paying for the same improvement twice.

‘Staff is requesting authorization to apply for a DCM access grant for improvements to the Harvey Estuarine access site with the Town’s contribution to the project not to exceed $50,000.00. 

‘Staff is also requesting authorization to apply for a $150,000 grant in association with Jennette’s Pier to reimburse the Clean Water Management Trust Fund.  This grant request would not include a local match.”

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to authorize the application to the Division of Coastal Management for Public Beach and the Coastal Waterfront Access grants (for the Harvey tract and for Jennette's Pier) as requested, with the cost to the Town not to exceed $50,000 for the Harvey tract.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 – 0 (Mayor Muller was absent.).
MODIFICATION TO AGENDA

Board members agreed to modify the agenda to consider the agenda item concerning the Atlantic Watch Subdivision at this time.
Consideration of offer from Forrest Bartlett to dedicate improvements for Atlantic Watch Subdivision

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated April 28, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“On April 20, 2004 the Planning Board members voted unanimously to approve the final plat of subdivision for Atlantic Watch.  The five (5)-lot, single-family, detached, designated #2 residential subdivision will be created from a 55,417 square foot parcel of land located between the highways, at the intersection of Epstein Drive and NC 12. 
‘Section 18-91 of the Town Code of Ordinances dictates that certain required improvements be accepted by the Town prior to the sale (recordation) of proposed lots. In this case, three (3) water service boxes must be installed and offered to the Town for dedication prior to plat recordation. Also, under the provisions of Section 18-114 of the Town Code of Ordinances, the Public Works Director’s approval of the construction and installation of three (3) new water services plus ground stabilization associated with the attached subdivision plat, is required. A letter from Dave Clark, Town Public Works Director, approving the installation of the water services is attached.  The Town is in possession of a $12,000.00 cash bond posted by the applicant to complete ground stabilization work and the construction of two (2) shared accesses.
‘The Board of Commissioners approved the preliminary plat of subdivision on October 2, 2002 with the following conditions: 
1. Prior to issuance of a certificate of occupancy for any lot utilizing a shared access easement (proposed lots 1, 2, 3, and 4), the necessary easements shall be reviewed by staff and recorded.

2. Prior to plat recordation the proposed shared accesses and water meters shall be installed in accordance with the approved driveway detail and all applicable Town standards.  

‘Mr. Forrest Bartlett, owner and subdivider of the subject tract is offering three (3) water services to the Town for acceptance of dedication (see attached letter of request). 

‘Staff recommendation:

 In accordance with Section 18-91 of the Nags Head Code of Ordinances, the applicant’s written offer of dedication is attached along with a resolution for the Town’s acceptance of following required subdivision improvements:
· The installation of the necessary three 3 water service boxes

'The subdivider has provided the Planning and Development Director with adequate funds to guarantee the construction of two (2) shared driveway entrances to the 4 proposed lots which front on NC 12. Prior to the issuance of any certificate of completion for any dwelling utilizing a shared entrance, the necessary entrance must be completed to Town standards and inspected by the Public Works Director. Also in accordance with the above conditions, the necessary access easements shall be reviewed by staff and recorded in the Dare County land records.

'The Public Works Director has determined that all water service boxes are currently installed to Town standards (see the attached E-mail memorandum dated April 20, 2004, from Mr. Clark). 

Planning Staff recommends acceptance of the applicant’s offer of dedication.”
MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to accept the offer from the applicant to dedicate the improvements for Atlantic Watch Subdivision and to adopt the resolution as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed 4 – 0 (Mayor Muller was absent.).


The resolution concerning Atlantic Watch Subdivision, as adopted, read in part as follows:
"A RESOLUTION TO ACCEPT THE CERTIFICATE OF DEDICATION FOR  SUBDIVISION IMPROVEMENTS FOR ATLANTIC WATCH SUBDIVISION

'WHEREAS, on April 20, 2004 the applicant submitted a cash bond in the amount of $12,000.00 for three (3) water service boxes, ground stabilization work, and shared driveway construction for the Atlantic Watch Subdivision AND 

'WHEREAS, on April 20, 2004 the Planning Board of the Town of Nags Head approved the final subdivision plat for Atlantic Watch Subdivision AND  

'WHEREAS, on April 20, 2004 the Public Works Director approved the final construction and installation of three (3) water service boxes AND 

'NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head in accordance with Section 18-94 of the Town Code accepts the dedication of three (3) water service boxes and shall immediately vest complete ownership of these items in the town or its duly authorized public utility authorities, as appropriate."
Consideration of waiver request and preliminary subdivision plat for two lots off of Soundside Road for Tom Alexander 

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated April 28, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“Mr. Thomas Alexander is the owner of a 1.5 acre tract of land depicted on the attached location map. The lot is located off of an existing 30-foot wide, partially improved section of what is shown as Soundside Road that currently terminates at the eastern boundary of the subject property.  This is a private right-of-way and not a public or Town owned right-of-way (see the Town Attorney’s memo attached).   To the west, the subject property abuts two lots located at the 13th Street right-of way terminus. To the east, the site abuts a portion of the Old Nags Head Cove residential subdivision. To the north, the property abuts a portion of Section III of the Southridge subdivision. The partially improved Soundside private access drive abuts the southern boundary of the subject property. The applicant has stated in his attached waiver and variance request that he would like to subdivide this property to create one more lot for a total of two (2) lots.  

‘The applicant has indicted that the existing single-family dwelling shown on parcel #1 of the proposed plat will be retained, but this is not a stated condition of the plat. If the proposed subdivision is approved, the current location of the existing dwelling complies with the zoning ordinance with respect to building setbacks and no non-conformities would be created or worsened as a result of the proposed subdivision.  The proposed lot widths and areas either meet or exceed the R-2 Medium Density Residential District minimum lot requirements.

‘Below is a summary of the sections of the subdivision ordinance the applicant requests waivers and variances from.  Staff has attached these sections for reference:

‘According to Section 18-9 subdivisions are not permitted on land that that does not have access to a public street approved to Town standard.  Attached is a memorandum to Planning Director Tim Wilson from Town Attorney Donald I. McRee presenting Mr. McRee’s research regarding this gravel section of the Soundside Road (formerly known as Chowan Avenue) abutting Mr. Alexander’s property.  Mr. McRee’s finding was that the section in question is not a Town Street. 

‘Section 18-93 lists the improvements required to be constructed by the subdivider.  The improvements required which the applicant is requesting variance from are; 

‘1) street right of way and paved streets

2) water lines, fire hydrants, and services

3) utility easements if needed

‘Section 18-95 requires developers to provide all easements and rights-of-way for utilities and cable television lines. As the applicant states in his request, he is seeking a waiver from having to provide easements off of the applicant’s own property.

‘Section 18-111 establishes the Town’s street classifications and street standards by which streets are dedicated and improved. 

‘The applicant, under the provisions of Section 18-10 (attached), has requested that the Planning Board and the Board of Commissioners grant them the appropriate waivers and variances related to the provision of a public street and utility improvements to the Town’s standards.

‘According to Mr. Alexander’s application, if the waivers and variances are granted he would limit development of both parcel #1 and parcel #2 to single-family dwellings of less than 3,500 square feet of heated living space.  No limit on the number of bedrooms has been offered.  Both proposed parcels would have sufficient lot area for a large residential dwellings up to eight (8) bedrooms.  The applicant has not indicated that he will provide any other improvements to support the subdivision other than one street light.  According to the applicant’s letter the existing gravel access that partially abuts the proposed lots would remain the only access to the lots.

‘According to the Town Fire Marshall, existing fire hydrants located to the east and north of the proposed property are adequate and meet the minimum five-hundred (500) feet distance requirements for both lots.  

‘Staff Comments:

As Mr. Alexander points out in his letter, the attached request is very similar to the Colleen Oaksmith request of several months ago. Likewise, staff’s concerns and comments are essentially the same as they were for the Oaksmith request.  In this case staff still maintains that the applicant has not shown a compelling nor unique hardship to justify the granting of the requested waivers to subdivide and develop lots without providing for the street, right-of-way, and utility improvement required under Chapter 18 of the Town of Nags Head Code of Ordinances.  It is staff’s opinion that Mr. Alexander’s hardship claim is actually weaker than Ms. Oaksmith’s because Mr. Alexander is actually in closer proximity to be able to connect to existing roads and utility improvements than was the case with Ms. Oaksmith. 

‘Memorandums are attached from the Public Works and Public Safety Departments addressing various concerns with the attached subdivision plat. 

‘Staff recommendation:

Planning and Development, Public Safety and Public Works Departments have considered this request and do not support the granting of the requested waivers and variances for required street and utility improvements as required by Sections 18-9 18-93, 18-95, and 18-111 of the Subdivision Ordinance. At the crux of the Board of Commissioners decision is the making of the requisite findings set forth in the Code.  Affirmative findings must be made that the property owner suffers from an extraordinary and unnecessary hardship resulting from the strict application of the regulations on the subject property.  This hardship must arise from a special circumstance or condition of the property.  Moreover, even when such circumstances are found to be present, it must still must further be found that the granting of the waiver or variance will not be contrary to the public interest, will not nullify the intent and purposes of the master plan or zoning ordinance, and be determined that the provision of required improvements is not requisite in the interest of public health safety and welfare.  Staff maintains that the applicant’s request does not provide evidence of the presence of these conditions, that the request would be contrary to public health and safety if granted, that the request is more in keeping with a special privilege or convenience being sought by the applicant as opposed to unnecessary and undue hardship denying the property owner reasonable use of the property, and therefore does not satisfy the criteria of the Code for approval action.  

‘In conclusion staff finds that the applicant fails to make an affirmative case satisfying the variance and waiver criteria set forth under Code Section 18-10 and recommends that the waiver request be denied and that the applicant be required to provide all public street right-of-way and street improvements and utility improvements necessary to support the proposed subdivision in accordance with Chapter 18 of the Town Code.  Staff recommends denial of the request subdivision waiver/variance request and furthermore recommends denial of the preliminary subdivision plat that is dependant upon the approval of the subdivision waiver/variance request.

‘Planning Board Recommendation

After review of this request on April 20, 2004, the Planning Board by a 5-0 vote recommends approval of the requested variance and waivers based upon the finding that the property owner does suffer from an undue hardship in that his property is located on a private right-of-way that he does not have direct control of, and as such, prevents his ability to construct improvements and provide connection to existing public street facilities and infrastructure as required by the Code.  

‘Based upon the above recommended approval, the Planning Board by a 5-0 vote also recommends approval of the preliminary plat.”

Comr. Gray questioned Mr. Alexander about any efforts made to gain access to property on that portion of unimproved road that used to be Chowan Street; Mr. Alexander said that he will be using the right-of-way on Chowan Street for access to his property and has been using it since 1935 when the house was built.

Town Attorney Tom White explained that the Town Code requires that a site plan for a structure that does not front on a Town street does not have to be issued approval.  He provided some history on Chowan Street which was first shown on plats in the 1930's.  Mr. White emphasized that he disagrees with the proposed hardship by the applicant as he has use of the property and stated that the Town should not grant the waiver as requested by Mr. Alexander.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray explained that this property is similar to the Oaksmith property and he feels that a paved access will destroy the character of the neighborhood.  He feels that these are the same sets of hardships as the Oaksmiths presented some months ago and he is in favor of granting the waiver as requested.

Comr. Oakes agreed that substantially the same set of facts are being presented; he feels that the question is whether the Town's taxpayers should pay or the developer should pay the burden of the improvements; he emphasized that he will vote against the request for waiver.
Comr. Sadler is concerned that she does not have a clear picture of ingress/egress for the site.
Mayor Pro Tem Murray expressed his concern about road access, utilities, vehicle turnaround and feels that the issue needs to be discussed again.  He also noted that there was no bedroom limit.  Mr.  Alexander verbally agreed to add a 5-bedroom limit.
Town Manager Fuller explained to the Board that the Board has a value to regulate density and as long as the Board continues to approve this type of request, the Board will continue to see these types of requests.  He said that the Board should not try to negotiate with the applicant - the design needs to be in front of the Board in writing to be reviewed and approved.
Comr. Sadler questioned if the applicant was told how to conform to Town regulations; Mr. Wilson stated that applicant was told what to do to have reasonable use of his property.

It was Board consensus that no action be taken today on the request from Mr. Alexander for a waiver request and preliminary subdivision plat for two (2) lots off of Soundside Road.   It was suggested that Mr. Alexander prepare a revised site plan/plat based on Board discussion to include the following:  move road further back to the east; include any intention of subdividing the parcel again; include 5-bedroom limit; Town Manager Fuller suggested that a plan be prepared for the entire site.

Update from Safety Committee – Time Specific 1:00 p.m.

Fire Marshal Kevin Zorc
Safety Officer Kevin Zorc thanked the Board for its support of the Town safety program which provides for the safety, health, and welfare of the Town and its citizens.

Officer Zorc introduced the Nags Head Safety Committee to the Board:  Bonita Hurdle, Administration; Jason Huff, Water Plant; John Ryan, Public Works; Jackie Hart, Administrative Assistant; John Kenny and Steve Kovacs, Fire Dept; David Morton backup to Todd Krafft, Planning; Tom Gilliam, Police Department.

Officer Zorc explained that the OSHA re-inspection has been scheduled for May 20, 2004, and the Town hopes to receive the SHARP (Safety and Health Achievement Recognition Program) award as a result.  The OSHA inspection was completed on April 22, 2004.  
Board members thanked Officer Zorc and the Safety Committee for their efforts.

Consideration of request/resolution to apply for a NC DOT Enhancement Grant/Wellfield Road multi-use path

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development memo dated April 26, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“Staff is requesting authorization to apply for a North Carolina Department of Transportation Enhancement Grant for the construction of a multiuse trail along Wellfield Road. The North Carolina Department of Transportation Enhancement program will be accepting grant applications until June 4, 2004. For the last several years the NCDOT has only requested proposals on even number years.

‘Staff is requesting authorization to apply for an Enhancement grant for the development of a multiuse trail along Wellfield Road. Wellfield Road is currently an unimproved sand path that runs along the western subdivision boundary of the Nags Head Pond subdivision, Nags Head Acres, and Vista Colony. When completed the multiuse path will connect the County recreation site currently being developed on the Twiford site to Health Center Drive. In total the path will be approximately 4,300 feet in length. This project has been identified for the last several years in the CIP process and is included in this year’s CIP requests. In this years CIP, staff estimated the development costs to be $208,540.00. for an eight foot wide path. However for the trail to qualify for a NCDOT Enhancement grant, the trail would have to be a minimum of ten feet in width. Enhancement grants require a 20% match. Attached is a resolution for the project requesting up to $60,000.00 as our match. Staff feels the project’s costs will be reduced given that fact that the Dare County RO raw water supply water line, which will be installed along Wellfield Road will result in some site clearing and preparation, thus reducing the Town’s cost on the project. If requested, staff could also apply for a “Short Term Restricted Grant” from the Dare County Tourism Board later this year. 

‘Staff is requesting authorization to apply for a NC DOT enhancement grant for a multiuse trail along Wellfield Road with the Town’s contribution to the project not to exceed $60,000.00. 

‘Attached for your consideration is the resolution in support of this project.”
MOTION:    Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the resolution in support of applying for a NC DOT Enhancement grant for the Wellfield Road multi-use path as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed 4 – 0 (Mayor Muller was absent.). 
The resolution concerning the NC DOT grant, as adopted, read in part as follows:
"RESOLUTION TO THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF THE TOWN OF NAGS HEAD, NORTH CAROLINA

'A motion was made by Comr. Oakes and seconded by Comr. Gray for the adoption of the following Resolution, and upon being put to a vote was duly adopted with a 4 – 0 vote (Mayor Muller was absent.):

'WHEREAS, the North Carolina Department of Transportation and the Town of Nags Head have agreed to install certain multiuse trail transportation improvements along Wellfield Road. The multi-use trail would run along the western property lines of Nags Head Pond, Nags Head Acres, and the Vista Colony subdivisions. The trail when completed would be approximately 4,300 feet in length and would connect the Twiford site County Recreation facility with Health Center Drive; And 

'WHEREAS, the Department will be responsible for eighty percent (80%) of the cost of the project and the Town of Nags Head would be responsible for twenty (20%) of the cost of the project with the Town’s portion not to exceed $60,000.00; And

'WHEREAS the Town of Nags Head will administer all aspects of the project including all environmental, design, and construction contracts per federal and state requirements; And

'WHEREAS, at the end of the project the Town will assume responsibility for maintenance.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Nags Head Board of Commissioners that the Town of Nags Head will submit a NCDOT 2004 Enhancement grant application for the Wellfield Road multiuse trail and that if selected for funding by NCDOT the Mayor and Clerk of this Municipality are hereby empowered to sign and execute the Agreement with the Department of Transportation."
NEW BUSINESS

Report from Citizens Advisory Committee

The report from the Citizens Advisory Committee meeting of April 12, 2004, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"MINUTES APPROVAL

Minutes from the March 8, 2004 meeting were approved.  

'EASTERN SURFING ASSOCIATION DISCUSSION 

Rascoe Hunt passed around pictures and literature of a recent local district Eastern Surfing Association meet.  He provided a brief summary of the days’ local event that is held annually.  No selling of products or advertising takes place during the event.  The money for the association is raised from membership and event entry fees.  An area with plenty of parking is the main objective now instead of where the best waves are.  Rascoe stated that spring or fall would be the best seasons to hold the local event.  Minimum beach width needed was discussed i.e. Bonnett Beach Access width is approximately 200-300 ft.  It was mentioned that Jennette’s Pier site would be ideal the site to hold this type of event.  Russell Lay stated he would like to pursue an area to allow/host professional surfers in a specific area annually.

'Chief Cameron reported that staff is working on an outdoor crowd gathering/special event form. This item will be back on the May agenda for further discussion with staff. 

'PUBLIC SERVICE PROJECT UPDATE

Russell Lay stated he would pick up information regarding public service projects on his visit to Florida in May.  Russell will also try to coordinate a meeting with Jeff Lewis from the Elizabethan Gardens and a Master Gardner to possibly speak at the June CAC meeting.  

'LINKING OF WESTSIDE NEIGHBORHOODS UPDATE

Public Works Director Dave Clark provided an update regarding a proposed multi-use path that could be located on Wellfield Road versus along Highway 158 Bypass.  Dave explained that the Board is aware of the safety concerns associated with Wellfield Road’s seclusion in some sections.  Wellfield Road is the best option to pursue per the Board but it is not yet been rated in the CIP project process.  Safety is a big issue and will be researched.  Chairman Sanders urged committee members to discuss this issue with the Commissioners if they feel the importance of the path.  

'NEW BUSINESS

Susan Boncek – requested something to be done about the trash that blows from construction sites or absentee owner’s properties to other property owner’s property and even in the ditches.  Ms. Boncek noted the following streets to be littered heavy with construction debris: Finch, Grouse and Flicker.  

Dep. Town Manager Rhonda Sommer stated that it is a part of the Planning function to make sure the construction sites are debris free.  A neighborhood clean sweep was suggested and was asked if the Town would support an event.  

Russell Lay being on the Board of the Homebuilders Association (HBA) asked Kevin Schwartz to include a notice in the HBA newsletter to remind the building contractors to clean up and keep clean their construction sites.  

Ms. Sommer stated the Town would include a notice regarding the Town’s bulk pick up schedule on the email broadcast, newsletter, Government Access Channel, and a broadcast fax to the realty companies.

Ms. Sommer reported the “Keep off the Dune” posters are being researched and will be made available soon.

'Ralph Lightner – stated that he was very appreciative of the emergency beach berm project.  Public Works Director Dave Clark provided a brief update on the berm and beach nourishment projects.  Mr. Clark also explained that twenty (20) beach accesses will be rebuilt or repaired before the Memorial Day weekend.  Planning Director Tim Wilson provided an update regarding the nuisance/condemned status of homes on Surfside and Seagull Drives.  

'Rascoe Hunt – asked if golf carts, ATV’s, motorized skateboards/scooters are legal means of transportation on Nags Head streets.  Public Safety Director Charles Cameron reported that all of the above mentioned vehicles are not allowed on the streets or multi-use path in Nags Head.  

'Public Safety Director Cameron – discussed the recent letter to the editor concerning an injured dog and a Nags Head police officer.  

Chief Cameron provided an update on following:

· National Hurricane Conference that was held in Florida during the week of April 5, 2004.

· Deadly accident that occurred on the Causeway Bridge on April 10, 2004

· Biker Weekend – April 9-11, 2004

'The Town will host the North Carolina/Virginia Emergency Management Hurricane Evacuation Re-Entry Workshop to be held on Thursday, June 10, 2004 at 10:00 a.m. at Fire Station 16.  Chief Cameron invited the CAC members to attend the workshop.”
Mayor Pro Tem Murray directed staff to emphasize to the Citizens Advisory Committee that the Board would look favorably on supporting/hosting the Eastern Surfing Association tournament in the Town in the future.

Comr. Sadler noted the concern by CAC member Susan Boncek regarding construction trash on Finch, Grouse, and Flicker streets; Deputy Town Manager Sommer noted that Planning staff have been asked to enforce the clean-up at construction sites.  In addition, she noted that other ideas are being researched to assist in the Town clean-up such as a neighborhood clean sweep.
Consideration of Interlocal Government Agreement establishing the Outer Banks Municipal Insurance Pool

Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer summarized her memo dated April 28, 2004, which read in part as follows:
“Please find attached an Interlocal agreement between the six municipalities located in Dare County to provide health, life and other related employee benefit insurance products.  By entering this agreement, we are afforded the opportunity to be recognized by potential insurance providers as one group for the purposes of obtaining quotes for coverage.  Generally, larger groups receive more preferential rates.

‘The plan at this point is to try to move all agencies individually to BCBS of NC for fiscal year 2004 – 2005 so that this time next year we will have a full year of experience on which they can base their quote for our large group as a whole for 2005 - 2006.

‘Representatives from each of the municipalities have been meeting regularly to discuss the mutually agreeable products offering and have provided input into this agreement. 

‘Please let me know if you have questions.”
Town Attorney Tom White noted that the Town of Duck has opted not to participate in the agreement.
Comr. Oakes questioned the exclusion of Dare County – Ms. Sommer explained that this was discussed but they are already self-insured and municipalities wanted to get the program running before extending to Dare County.  She stated that outside of employee salaries, health insurance costs are the most rapidly rising costs to the Town.
MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the Interlocal Government Agreement establishing the Outer Banks Municipal Insurance Pool as presented with the exclusion of the Town of Duck.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 – 0 (Mayor Muller was absent.).
The municipal health insurance agreement, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “F”.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Attorney Tom White had no news to report. 
ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Presentation of proposed budget for FY 2004/2005

Town Manager Fuller distributed the recommended budget for FY 04/05 to Board members.  His budget message includes a recommended one-cent tax increase, an expected tax collection rate of 99%; and expenditures for the South Nags Head Fire Station Capital Improvement project.
Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that the proposed budget is provided for Board review with a public hearing scheduled for the June 2, 2004, Board meeting.  He also noted that Town Manager Fuller will provide a PowerPoint presentation on the proposed budget at the May 19, 2004, mid-month meeting.

MAYOR PRO TEM’S AGENDA 

Request from BOE to waive permit fees related to Nags  Head Elementary School

Mayor Pro Tem Murray urged the Board to not waive any of the fees for the Nags Head Elementary School.  
Attorney Tom White explained that the Board cannot arbitrarily waive fees unless authorized by the Code of Ordinances. 
It was Board consensus to deny the request from the Board of Education to waive the fees related to the Nags Head Elementary School.
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Sadler - Thank you to Board of Education Chair David Oaksmith
Comr. Sadler thanked Board of Education Chair David Oaksmith for a recent Coastland Times editorial explaining the history of the school attendance line.
Comr. Gray - Eastern Surfing Association Tournament
Comr. Gray spoke in favor of the Town hosting an upcoming Eastern Surfing Association (ESA) Tournament.  
Mayor Pro Tem Murray - Consideration of proposed budget workshop dates
It was Board consensus that Mayor Muller be asked to email other Board members his preferred dates for budget workshops for their consideration.

ADJOURNMENT 
Mayor Pro Tem Murray adjourned the Board meeting to Wednesday, May 19, 2004, at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room.  The time was 1:53 p.m.
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Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk
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